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The SADC Tribunal judges in the Campbell case 
 
Mike Campbell (Pvt) Ltd et al. v. Republic of Zimbabwe is a landmark test case decided by the Southern 
African Development Community (SADC) Tribunal, based in Windhoek, Namibia. The Tribunal held that 
the Zimbabwean government violated the organisation's treaty by denying access to the courts and 
engaging in racial discrimination in the confiscation of land in the “land reform” program in Zimbabwe. 
 
Background 
The government-orchestrated land invasions began in February 2000, immediately after President 
Mugabe, who had become increasingly unpopular, lost a referendum on a new constitution which 
would further entrench his presidential powers.  So-called "war veterans" were ferried onto commercial 
farms, often in government vehicles, to beat up and force off the land the owners, farm workers and 
their families. This caused a total breakdown of law and order, resulting in widespread intimidation, 
theft, violence, murder, arson and internal displacement. Many highly productive farming enterprises 
were wantonly destroyed, with disastrous consequences for the agri-based economy.  In July 2000, the 
government formally announced a “fast track” resettlement programme, stating it would acquire more 
than 3 000 of the 4 500 commercial farms for redistribution. 

Although Mugabe claimed this was a “land reform” programme designed to hand white-owned 
farmland to poor, landless black Zimbabweans, the main beneficiaries have been the elite – Politburo 
members and cabinet ministers, security force officers, their family members and even judges. 
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Mike Campbell, a commercial farmer, purchased Mount Carmel farm in the Chegutu district in 1974.  It 
was transferred to Mike Campbell (Pvt) Ltd in 1999 after being given a certificate of no present interest. 
(Every farm bought after 1980 had to be offered to the government first for land redistribution and, if 
they did not wish to purchase it, the deeds were stamped "No Government Interest").  From 22 July 
2001, various attempts were made by the government to seize Mount Carmel, but these were initially 
thwarted by the High Court of Zimbabwe.   After three more preliminary notices to take the farm were 
published in 2004, Campbell applied to the courts in 2005 on constitutional grounds and had a hearing 
in the Supreme Court in April 2007. 
 
On 1 October 2007, the Zimbabwe Government started prosecuting Campbell for the unique offence of 
farming and living in his own home.  Consequently, on 11 October, Campbell instituted a case with the 
SADC Tribunal to challenge government acquisition of agricultural land on the basis that it was 
discriminatory; that it infringed their right to property and a proper legal process in its acquisition; and 
that fair compensation should be paid.  
 
On 13 December 2007, the Tribunal, in its first decision since it became functional in April 2007, ruled in 
favour of Mike Campbell and an interim relief order was granted protecting Campbell and his workers.  
 
On 28 March 2008, 77 additional Zimbabwean commercial farmers were granted leave by the Tribunal 
to intervene.  Interim relief similar to that given to Mike Campbell on 13 December 2007 was granted to 
74 of the farmers since three were no longer residing on their farms.   
 
On 29 June 2008, Mike Campbell, his wife Angela and son-in-law Ben Freeth, who also lived with his 
family on Mount Carmel, were abducted, brutally assaulted by “war veterans” and militia, and forced at 
gunpoint to sign a piece of paper stating they would withdraw from the main SADC Tribunal court case 
due to be argued the next month.   
 
On 28 November 2008, the Tribunal ruled that the 78 farmers facing eviction could keep their farms 
because Zimbabwe’s land reform programme undermined the rule of law.  In response, the government 
said it would not recognize the SADC Tribunal and relentless victimisation of the farmers has continued.  
During 2009, the two homesteads on Mount Carmel were destroyed by fire, finally forcing Campbell, 
Freeth and many of their workers off the farm.  Freeth continues to campaign actively for a return to the 
rule of law in Zimbabwe.  The Zimbabwe Government was held by the Tribunal to have been in 
contempt of its ruling in both 2009 and 2010.     
 

 
 

Mike Campbell (left) and Ben Freeth congratulate members of their Namibian legal team after the 
Tribunal ruling 



Events leading to the closure of the SADC Tribunal by the SADC Heads of State in 2012 
 
2007-2010: During the period that the SADC Tribunal was operational it adjudicated in 18 disputes. 
Cases tended to fall within one of three categories:  
 

1. Individuals versus SADC itself (employment disputes); 
2. Incorporated companies versus national governments (commercial disputes), and  
3. Individuals versus national governments (human rights cases). 

 
The majority of cases involved individuals taking the Zimbabwe Government to court and, not 
surprisingly, it lost every single case.   
 
2010:  In August 2010, the SADC Summit resolved to suspend the SADC Tribunal following Zimbabwe’s 
refusal to honour its rulings on the land grab campaign. 
 
2010:  In December 2010, the Tribunal ordered the Zimbabwe Government to pay compensation to nine 
black victims of torture who suffered at the hands of the army and police. 
 
2011:  In May 2011 at their Summit at the Victoria Falls in Zimbabwe, the SADC Heads of State illegally 
suspended the SADC Tribunal and the judges were unilaterally dismissed. This meant that the Tribunal 
was now defunct and pending cases could not be heard. Furthermore, no new cases could be brought by 
individuals against their governments. The Tribunal’s judge president, Justice Ariranga Pillay, said the 
decision sent “the worst possible signal” to potential investors, donors and the international 
community…” 
 
2012: August 20: The Southern Africa Litigation Centre sent out a press release stating that “Leaders of 
the Southern Africa Development Community (SADC) took a momentous decision in Maputo … to shut 
the doors of the SADC Tribunal to the region’s citizens, preventing them from seeking justice and 
undermining the rule of law.” 
 

 

The SADC Tribunal consisted of ten members, including the President of the Tribunal, Justice Ariranga 
Pillay (front row on the left), appointed from the SADC Member States. 

 
To find out more about our “Seeking Justice” initiatives, visit our 
website:https://www.mikecampbellfoundation.com/copy-of-who-we-help  
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